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To: Kirkland City Council

From: Kirkland Alliance of Neighborhoods
Re: Opposition to Right Size Parking

January 19, 2015

The Kirkland Alliance of Neighborhoods (KAN) is strongly opposed to the Right Size Parking (RSP) recommendation to reduce the required amount of parking for multi-family housing in the City of Kirkland. We believe that it will worsen parking conditions city-wide, will increase spillover parking, will not reduce housing costs, and does not benefit current or future Kirkland residents. We appreciate the intent of the proposal; however, we foresee more detriments than benefits for Kirkland residents and visitors. 
The proposal was presented to us in detail by Jon Regala. This letter summarizes comments gathered from our discussions at two meetings of KAN and from our neighborhoods. Some of us also attended the Planning Commission meetings or listened to them online. 
We appreciate the time and work that City staff and the Planning Commission have devoted to this proposal. However, after careful thought, study and discussion, we respectfully disagree with the recommendation that will be before you if this process continues.
 We encourage you to place this proposal on hold indefinitely, or reject it altogether, rather than consume more of your valuable time.
Overwhelming Public Opposition

KAN reps and their neighborhood boards or associations have studied this issue extensively. An overwhelming majority of what we have seen and heard is opposed to RSP. A copy of the public comment received by Planning is attached for your reference.  
KAN is concerned that the Planning Commission did not give appropriate weight to this citizen input. At the October 23, 2014 meeting, one Commission member stated, "We got overwhelming public comment against this, but that was public comment from people who do live here, not the ones who would be living here and trying to afford the rents or prices to buy these units."
RSP Would Not Lower Housing Costs

However, no evidence has been presented that RSP would lower housing costs for current residents or for those who would want to move to Kirkland in the future. 
The Parking Pricing Analysis document (http://www.kirklandwa.gov/Assets/Planning/Planning+PDFs/Parking+pricing+handout.pdf) discusses how RSP would increase developer profits. When one of King County’s consultants was contacted and asked whether housing would be more affordable if RSP was enacted, he said he did not know because they were only asked to look at the benefits to developers.  

In fact, for developments that would qualify for the proposed additional 15% reduction in required parking, the cost of the transit subsidy would simply be passed along to tenants or homeowners. At the October 23, 2014 Planning Commission meeting, Commissioner Miller stated: “If you really truly think that the owner developer of an apartment project isn’t building that into the rents you’re sorely mistaken because all those costs are built into the rent structure that they have. So the residents ultimately are paying whether you’re renting a unit or buying a unit.” 

The Study Itself is Flawed with Errors and the Use of Estimates

The RSP proposal is based on a study of 24 multi-family sites in Kirkland. We have learned that the bedroom-to-unit distribution for the properties in the 2014 count were all estimates. We believe that a study recommending a per-bedroom parking formula should be based on actual bedroom-to-unit data.
 

There were also errors in the total number of parking stalls for some of the sites; those errors have been acknowledged by the consultant. 

In addition, we are concerned that “dens” (similar to bedrooms but without closets) do not count as bedrooms in the study or in the Kirkland Zoning Code. However, dens are frequently used as bedrooms, and occupied by residents who own vehicles. 
If RSP is rejected, we hope that the parking study will be rejected as well, and not used as a reference for future proposals. We trust that our City and its Planning Department would not rely on a study that is known to contain estimates and errors. 
Impacts to Neighborhoods

Neighborhoods are already seeing the daily impacts of spillover parking from multi-family housing as a result of parking modifications, “unbundled”
 parking, or residents who simply have more vehicles than allotted spaces. Further, if parking is “unbundled,” and residents are asked to pay for parking, many simply use street parking as a cheaper alternative. 

KAN believes that developers should build sufficient parking to ensure no spillover to the streets. We believe that developers, not taxpayers, should supply parking for their residents.
With regard to the transit subsidy provision, an attorney who specializes in condominium associations stated: “Parking is a sensitive issue for owner associations, a common source of dispute, and owner associations are ill-equipped to manage, administrate, and enforce such requirements. Imagine the City trying to enforce this. Now imagine a small volunteer board of directors trying to enforce this with one difficult owner. Insufficient parking is a problem that plagues most of our urban condominium association clients. The solution that works best is to provide sufficient parking.” 
Effect on Downtown Parking

The Downtown Parking study is looking for ways to increase parking downtown, yet RSP would decrease parking for multi-family developments. We believe these two initiatives are at cross purposes to each other.
If we want to encourage transit use, we need to provide transit parking. Currently the only parking for the downtown transit center is on surrounding neighborhood streets (where there are no time limits). RSP would only increase parking pressure in surrounding neighborhoods. 
Further, while the citywide RSP proposal is based upon the data from the consultant, the proposed additional 15% reduction for downtown developments (with transit subsidy) is not. The consultant noted in their report “The transit adjustment to the parking code suggested in the document is not necessarily supported by the observed data, particularly for condominium units” and “Kirkland does not appear to have as strong of a relationship between increased transit service and lower parking rates compared to other areas in the region.”
Transit Does Not Replace Vehicle Ownership

Parking reductions do not eliminate the need for a vehicle. People rely upon cars for more than commuting. The hope that people will increase use of transit simply because there is reduced parking is unsubstantiated, even if transit service improves.
 Not only is there insufficient existing transit, there is also great uncertainty about future transit availability.
Effect on City Revenue and Expense 
Sufficient parking is essential for business. If parking is too difficult because residents or transit riders use the on-street parking, people will go elsewhere to shop and businesses (and tax dollars) will relocate. 
Sufficient parking is also essential for families when making decisions about where to live. RSP will make multi-family housing less attractive for many families, who will choose instead to live in single-family homes
 (thereby confounding our density goals) or in other cities (impacting our property tax revenue).
Process Concerns
We do appreciate that the Planning Commission held the public hearing open to allow written comments to be submitted for an additional period. However, once the opportunity for comments was closed, there were items discussed over the course of two meetings that cause us to be concerned about the process itself, including: 
· The provision to allow reduced parking for condominium projects with a transit subsidy. The modified language was not in the online packet and instead was provided to the Commissioners at the table that evening. This provision is in conflict with City Planning staff’s recommendation. (In addition, condominium legal, accounting, and management professionals have indicated it is problematic in its text and in application.)
· The Planning Commission asked city staff to review the parking modifications that have been approved over the past few years to see how those would align with their RSP recommendations.
 This is a complex topic and debatable rationale that we believe must involve public input. 
While no rules were broken with respect to the Public Hearing process, we believe that better practices could have led to better outcomes. Further, this means that the City Council will be seeing certain data, theories and proposed code language, upon which no public hearing has been held.
In Conclusion

We urge the City Council to reject the Right Size Parking proposal. If enacted, and projects are built using these formulas, the negative impacts of the parking reductions would be difficult or impossible to reverse. 
The cost of underestimating the parking need, and creating spillover parking, far exceeds the costs of overestimating. As we see in the Downtown Parking Study, adding to the City parking supply is expensive. 
Thank you for your consideration of these comments.

� At your January 20 meeting, staff will present a detailed overview of the current multi-family parking regulations. Following that, your calendar indicates at least two more meetings to review the RSP study, including additional reductions proposed for multi-family housing in the downtown core. 


� The consultant indicates that the use of estimates was due to limitations in their total contract budget. Although the use of estimates was disclosed early in the process, we believe that the Planning Commission relied on the data as though it was based on actual unit distribution. Further, we are reasonably concerned that other estimates may have been used in the process.


� The practice of “unbundling” allows owners to charge an additional fee for parking. Property owners pass on the costs of parking stalls via these fees and “manage” parking when there is more demand than supply. In order to save money on rent or mortgage, residents often use on-street parking instead of paying for parking spaces, thereby increasing spillover into neighborhoods or on-street spots that could otherwise be used by customers at nearby businesses. RSP would encourage unbundling as a means of supply management and therefore increase spillover.





� The consultant’s study states “Kirkland does not appear to have as strong of a relationship between increased transit service and lower parking rates compared to other areas in the region.”


� Kirkland Zoning Code requires a minimum of two parking spaces per single family detached residence.


� Their rationale was that parking modifications take up City resources and time, so if RSP were enacted, it might streamline processes in the future. They also thought the comparison would comfort the concerned public, as it could reveal that the proposed changes would have comparable impacts to the existing parking modification process. However, the 12 parking modifications that have been approved over the past 15 years are a prime cause of existing spillover parking. Therefore we do not think it makes any sense to adopt RSP just because it aligns with existing parking modifications, as this would only create spillover problems in future developments.
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